

the **Prairie Tales** podcast www.PrairieTales.US

Compiled by Darren McMannis

CARNIVAL OF BLOOD: TALES OF A FRONTIER TOWN

Episode Number: 1871-10

KNOWLEDGE PACKET

Date: December 1871

Summary:

This episode summarizes key themes and events in Newton, Kansas, during the final quarter of 1871, drawing from various contemporary newspaper reports and historical accounts. While some sources portray Newton as a "saintly town" experiencing "quiet and prosperous" times, a deeper look reveals a community grappling with significant lawlessness, an underdeveloped legal system, and a volatile frontier environment. However, the period concludes with optimistic forecasts for Newton's future tied to railroad expansion and the promise of "honest labor."

Main Themes and Important Ideas/Facts:

• Lawlessness and Public Safety Concerns

Despite initial reports of "everything quiet" and Newton "becoming a moral town," several incidents highlight a prevalent lack of order and an ineffective justice system.

1. Arson Attempts

Newton faced deliberate attempts to "blot out Newton from the map of Kansas." A large haystack, "well within the suburbs of town and contiguous to some of the largest buildings," was set ablaze by "incendiaries" in October 1871. A "fierce wind" exacerbated the threat, pushing flames "toward the very heart of the city." (The Topeka Commonwealth, October 10, 1871). The prairie grass surrounding the town was also intentionally burned, with one "incendiary" escaping pursuit by "a troop of fleet horsemen" due to being "mounted on the faster nag." This suggests an organized effort, with the "general impression that these firemen are employed to carry on this work of devastation." (The Kansas Daily Commonwealth, October 11, 1871).

2. Theft and Lack of Detectives

The October 10th fire provided cover for thieves who "profited by it to steal two valuable horses from a neighboring camp." Despite "loud demands for the detection and punishment of the offenders," "no effort is made...to trace them out, owing to the want of detectives." (The Topeka Commonwealth, October 10, 1871).

3. Counterfeiting

A "large, stout man" successfully passed a "counterfeit \$50 greenback" in Newton. While the victim, Perry Tuttle, pursued the counterfeiter, the criminal escaped due to the inability to secure "proper documents" before the train departed. (The Kansas Daily Commonwealth, October 6, 1871).

4. Powerless Civil Authority and Sympathy for "Roughs"

Judge R.W.P. Muse's 1882 account paints a stark picture of the legal landscape: "civil authority was powerless before the mob, and law, if any existed, was inoperative and a dead-letter. The roughs were all-powerful, and in many instances were sympathized with and upheld by the business men of the city, who sought to curry favor with them and obtain their trade." (1882 Harvey County Atlas).

5. Unpunished Murders

Muse further laments the complete failure of the justice system regarding violent crime, stating, "With shame, and for truth's sake, we are compelled to state that we never heard, or knew of an indictment or information having been filed in the County Court, against one of these notorious and red-handed murderers; many of whom are today running at large in Texas, with the blood of their victims still fresh upon their garments." (1882 Harvey County Atlas). This underscores a pervasive fear that prevented witnesses from testifying.

High Crime Rate and Specific Incidents

Newton's reputation as a "lively place for items" with "a murder about once a week" reflects the widespread violence.

1. The Disappearance of James Beam (Case # 1871-HM15): James Beam, an Ohio traveler, disappeared after visiting "the Gold Room" on October 30, 1871. Reports initially feared he was "foully dealt with" due to "several shots and a cry of "murder"" heard that night, and the fact he had a significant sum of money (\$1,500 - \$2,500) on him. (The Leavenworth Call, November 3, 1871; The Topeka Commonwealth, November 11, 1871). However, later information revealed Beam was *not* murdered but had "gone west to homestead west of Hutchinson and, apparently, forgot to tell his traveling companion." He had arrived in Reno County in October 1871, built the first house on his claim, and his family joined him in February 1872. (The Hutchinson News, July 4, 1922). This case highlights the challenges of obtaining accurate information and the rumor mill prevalent in frontier towns.

2. Shooting of Officer Charles Bowman (Case # 1871-HM16): On November 9, 1871, night policeman Charles Bowman was "shot through the left hip and right thumb" while attempting

to arrest men "disorderly and discharging their pistols at random." A passer-by was also shot. A day policeman "declined to interfere," illustrating the reluctance of law enforcement to confront armed individuals. (The Fort Scott Monitor, November 12, 1871). Judge Muse's account adds critical details: Bowman was shot by Jim Manning. Manning was arrested but "soon released as there no person found who witnessed the shooting. Although there were many present when it occurred, and saw the crime committed, yet such was the terror inspired by these ruffians, that no one dared testified." (1882 Harvey County Atlas). This confirms the deep-seated fear preventing witness cooperation and enabling criminals to escape justice.

3. Frequent "Rows": Beyond specific incidents, "Another recent row has been reported at Newton," indicating ongoing public disturbances. (The Daily Times, November 14, 1871).

• Attempts at Maintaining Order and Community Response

While lawlessness was rampant, there were some efforts to establish order, albeit with limited success.

1. Resignation of Constable Tom Carson: The resignation of Constable Tom Carson and the hiring of J.A. Johnston on November 4, 1871, indicate a change in local law enforcement leadership, though its impact on the pervasive lawlessness is unclear from these sources. (Santa Fe and the Chisholm Trail in Newton by William Moran, 1971).

2. Call for a Newspaper: The suggestion for "some good man with plenty of grit and revolvers start a newspaper" in Newton (The Walnut Valley Times, October 27, 1871) highlights both the perceived need for communication and the violent atmosphere of the town, where even journalists might need to be armed.

• Economic Activity and Future Prospects

Despite the prevalent disorder, Newton was an active economic hub, particularly towards the end of the year, with significant optimism tied to railroad development.

1. Initial Prosperity: Early October reports suggest "matters are quiet and prosperous in the saintly town of Newton." (The Kansas Daily Commonwealth, October 8, 1871).

2. Cattle Industry Challenges: The burning of prairie grass, while possibly arson, created difficulties for the "Texas cattle" industry by destroying grazing land. (The Kansas Daily Commonwealth, October 11, 1871).

3. Railroad-Driven Growth: By late December, Newton experienced a "greater bustle, a keener hum of the business wheel, and a more pointed activity in legitimate trade." This surge was attributed to "some forty or more teams" making Newton a "rendezvous prior to formally ratifying their engagements to work" for a railroad contractor. This influx of "forty teams are a manifest influx to both the human and animal population." (The Kansas Daily Commonwealth, December 29, 1871).

4. Transformative Power of Honest Labor and Railroads: The author "Allegro" expresses a strong belief that this "honest labor of this class brings with it not only improvement and profit in a material sense of the word, but infuses into a cew country a healthy, vigorous spirit of

Christianity that asserts its benefits the moment it makes its appearance." The future of the "great west hinges largely, almost wholly, on the opening up of such highways," implying that railroad expansion will bring both economic prosperity and moral uplift to frontier towns like Newton. (The Kansas Daily Commonwealth, December 29, 1871).

Conclusion

Newton in late 1871 was a paradox: simultaneously described as "saintly" and "quiet," yet plagued by arson, theft, counterfeiting, and particularly, violent crime that went largely unpunished due to a paralyzed legal system and widespread fear. The insights from Judge Muse reveal a grim reality of "powerless" civil authority and "red-handed murderers" at large. However, the period concludes with a hopeful outlook driven by the impending railroad construction. This "influx" of "honest labor" was seen not just as an economic boom, but as a moral catalyst, promising to transform Newton's "physical and social systems" and introduce a "healthy, vigorous spirit of Christianity," suggesting a strong societal desire for order and development to overcome its violent reputation.

Thought-Starters

1. Was Newton a "saintly town" in 1871?

Despite being referred to as a "saintly town" by Judge Muse and noted for a period of quietude by the Wichita paper, other accounts from October and November 1871 contradict this peaceful image. An organized attempt to burn Newton was thwarted, followed by a report of a counterfeiter successfully defrauding a local. The town also saw a suspected murder case involving James Beam, though he was later found to have simply moved west. However, the most compelling evidence against the "saintly" label comes from reports of rampant lawlessness, including numerous shootings and a significant incident where Night Policeman Charles Bowman was shot while attempting to make an arrest. Judge Muse himself, despite his earlier "saintly" comment, later described a town where civil authority was "powerless before the mob," and murderers went unpunished due to a climate of fear.

2. What types of crime and disorder were prevalent in Newton during late 1871?

Newton experienced a range of criminal activities and significant disorder in late 1871. These included arson attempts, such as the effort to burn down a large hay stack in October, and suspected prairie fires attributed to deliberate actions. Counterfeiting was also reported, with one incident involving a successful deception. The town was plagued by violence, specifically shootings, as evidenced by the attack on Night Policeman Charles Bowman and the "murder about once a week" description. Theft was also a concern, with horses stolen during the hay stack fire. Beyond specific crimes, a general atmosphere of lawlessness prevailed, characterized by "roughs" who were all-powerful and often supported by businessmen, and a complete lack of effective legal enforcement as documented by Judge R.W.P. Muse.

3. How effective were law enforcement and the justice system in Newton during this period?

Law enforcement and the justice system in Newton during this period were largely ineffective, and at times, "powerless." Accounts detail a lack of detectives to investigate crimes, such as the horse thefts during the October fire. When Night Policeman Charles Bowman was shot, a day policeman "declined to interfere," and despite many witnesses, no one dared to testify against the shooter, Jim Manning, due to "terror inspired by these ruffians." Judge R.W.P. Muse, a local authority, explicitly stated that "civil authority was powerless before the mob" and that "law, if any existed, was inoperative and a dead-letter." He further lamented that he "never heard, or knew of an indictment or information having been filed in the County Court, against one of these notorious and red-handed murderers." This indicates a systemic failure to apprehend, prosecute, and punish offenders.

4. What was the "Gold Room" and its significance in the documented events?

The "Gold Room" was a specific establishment in Newton, mentioned as the last known location of James Beam before his presumed disappearance. It was a place where Beam, "desirous of seeing the sights in a frontier town," ended up. The fact that he was carrying a significant amount of money (\$1,500 to \$2,500) and that "several shots and a cry of 'murder' was heard the night of his disappearance" in relation to his visit to the Gold Room suggests it may have been a place associated with gambling, drinking, or other activities that could lead to conflict and crime in a "frontier town" setting. While Beam's "murder" was later disproven, the Gold Room's mention highlights it as a potential hotspot for the kind of dangerous encounters common in the lawless atmosphere of Newton at the time.

5. What happened to James Beam, who was initially suspected of being murdered?

James Beam, who was initially reported missing and suspected of murder in October 1871, was not murdered after all. Reports indicated he had about \$1,500 to \$2,500 on his person, and shots and a cry of "murder" were heard the night he disappeared from the "Gold Room." However, later accounts clarify that Beam had, in fact, traveled west to homestead near Hutchinson. He arrived in Reno County in October 1871, built the first house on the west side of the Arkansas river near South Hutchinson, and prepared for his family (Mrs. Emma Beam and their son, Frank M. Beam) to join him, which they did in February 1872. His disappearance was simply a misunderstanding, as he "forgot to tell his traveling companion" of his plans.

6. How did the arrival of railroad contractors affect Newton at the end of 1871?

The arrival of railroad contractors at the end of 1871 significantly boosted Newton's economic and social vitality. Forty or more teams made Newton a "rendezvous" before formally starting their work on the railroad line to the west. This influx of "human and animal population" led to "greater bustle, a keener hum of the business wheel, and a more pointed activity in legitimate trade." Streets became "merrily alive with the rumble of wagon wheels, the clatter of hoofs and the shouts and animated talk of the out-fitters as they bustle in and out of the stores and shops." The anticipation was that more teams would follow, leading Newton to "grow more muscular in both its physical and social systems." This honest labor was also expected to infuse a "healthy, vigorous spirit of Christianity" into the community, suggesting a hope for positive moral and social transformation.

7. What was the general reputation of Newton among neighboring towns or in wider media?

Newton's reputation among neighboring towns and in wider media during this period was complex and often contradictory. While Judge Muse referred to it as "quiet and prosperous" and a "saintly town" in early October, and a Wichita paper noted a period of no bodies for the cemetery, other reports painted a much darker picture. The Walnut Valley Times sarcastically suggested a "good man with plenty of grit and revolvers" should start a newspaper there, implying a need for order. More directly, the Fort Scott Monitor stated, "Newton must be a nice, lively place for items. They have a murder about once a week." The Daily Times from Leavenworth simply reported "another recent row." This suggests that despite occasional claims of peace, Newton was widely perceived as a rough, violent, and lawless frontier town, frequently appearing in the news for its criminal activity.

8. What role did fear play in the inability to bring criminals to justice in Newton?

Fear played a significant and paralyzing role in the inability to bring criminals to justice in Newton during this period. Judge R.W.P. Muse explicitly stated that when Night Policeman Charles Bowman was shot, "such was the terror inspired by these ruffians, that no one dared testified," even though many were present and witnessed the crime. This widespread fear meant that even when crimes were committed in public with numerous witnesses, individuals were too afraid to come forward and provide testimony, effectively crippling any attempt at legal prosecution. This environment allowed "red-handed murderers" to run at large and rendered the law "inoperative and a dead-letter," as the roughs were "all-powerful" due to the fear they instilled.

Study Guide

Quiz

- 1. Describe the initial incident that led to concerns about arson in Newton in October 1871.
- 2. What significant crime, besides arson, occurred during the October 1871 fire incident in Newton?
- 3. How did Perry Tuttle become a victim of a crime in Newton, and what action did he take in response?
- 4. Initially, what was the widespread belief about the fate of James Beam in Newton, and why?
- 5. What was the actual fate of James Beam, and what does his story reveal about reporting in frontier towns?
- 6. Who was Charles Bowman, and what happened to him in November 1871?
- 7. According to Judge Muse, why was it difficult to prosecute criminals like Jim Manning in Newton?
- 8. What did Judge R.W.P. Muse's 1882 reflection suggest about the effectiveness of civil authority in Newton during 1871?

- 9. How did the arrival of railroad contractors impact the economic and social atmosphere of Newton towards the end of 1871?
- 10. Name two contrasting ways Newton was described by different newspapers or individuals during late 1871.

Quiz Answer Key

- 1. In October 1871, an organized attempt was made to burn Newton. Incendiaries set fire to a large stack of hay within the town's suburbs, near major buildings, amid a fierce wind that threatened to spread the flames to the heart of the city.
- 2. During the October 1871 hay stack fire in Newton, thieves took advantage of the general distraction. They stole two valuable horses from a neighboring camp while citizens were focused on subduing the blaze.
- 3. Perry Tuttle was victimized by a counterfeiter who convinced him a \$50 greenback was genuine. Upon discovering the fraud, Tuttle immediately pursued the counterfeiter on the same train to Emporia, intending to have him arrested.
- 4. It was widely believed that James Beam was murdered in the Gold Room for his money, as shots and a cry of "murder" were heard the night of his disappearance. He was known to have a significant sum of money on his person.
- 5. James Beam was not murdered; he had actually gone west to homestead near Hutchinson and simply failed to inform his traveling companion. This incident highlights how sensational and sometimes inaccurate news could spread rapidly in frontier settlements.
- 6. Charles Bowman was a night policeman in Newton who was shot and severely wounded through his left hip and right thumb. This occurred in November 1871 while he was attempting to arrest disorderly men who were discharging their pistols.
- 7. According to Judge Muse, it was difficult to prosecute criminals because local citizens were too terrified to testify against them. Even when many witnesses were present during crimes like the shooting of Bowman, no one dared to come forward.
- 8. Judge Muse's 1882 reflection suggested that civil authority in Newton was largely "powerless before the mob," with law being "inoperative and a dead-letter." He lamented that "red-handed murderers" often went unindicted and unpunished due to public fear and complicity from some business owners.
- 9. The arrival of railroad contractors and their teams brought a significant boost to Newton's economy, leading to increased business activity and trade. This influx was also seen as a positive social influence, bringing "honest labor" and a "healthy, vigorous spirit of Christianity" to the town.
- 10. Newton was described by Judge Muse initially as "quiet and prosperous" and a "saintly town." In stark contrast, the Fort Scott Monitor sarcastically noted that Newton "must be a nice, lively place for items. They have a murder about once a week."

Essay Format Questions

- 1. Analyze the conflicting portrayals of Newton, Kansas, in late 1871 as presented by various newspaper accounts and Judge Muse's statements. What factors might explain these discrepancies, and what do they reveal about reporting and reality on the American frontier?
- 2. Discuss the challenges faced by law enforcement and civil authority in Newton during late 1871. Use specific examples from the texts to illustrate the obstacles to maintaining law and order, and consider the role of public fear and complicity.
- 3. Examine the relationship between economic development, particularly the railroad expansion, and the social dynamics of Newton in late 1871. How was the railroad perceived as a solution to the town's problems, and what specific benefits were attributed to it?
- 4. The "murder" of James Beam turned out to be a misunderstanding. How does this particular event, and its eventual resolution, serve as a microcosm for understanding the nature of news, rumor, and the pursuit of justice in a frontier setting?
- 5. Beyond the specific crimes mentioned, what larger patterns of lawlessness and social unrest can be identified in Newton during this period? How did the actions of "roughs" and "incendiaries" contribute to the town's reputation, and how did community members react to these threats?

Glossary of Key Terms

- Allegro: A pseudonym used by a correspondent for *The Kansas Daily Commonwealth*, providing commentary on Newton events.
- **A.T. & S.Fe train:** Refers to the Atchison, Topeka and Santa Fe Railway, a significant railroad line connecting towns in Kansas and the wider West.
- Conflagration: A large, disastrous fire.
- **Contiguous:** Sharing a common border; touching.
- **Counterfeiter:** A person who illegally imitates something, especially currency, in order to defraud.
- **Curry Favor:** To try to win favor or approval by flattery or obsequious behavior.
- Firemen (arsonists): In this context, individuals employed or involved in setting fires, particularly prairie fires.
- **Gold Room:** A specific establishment in Newton, likely a saloon or gambling hall, mentioned as the last known location of James Beam.
- **Greenback:** A type of paper currency in the United States, particularly those issued during the Civil War.
- **Homestead:** A piece of land acquired from the U.S. government for farming and settlement, under the Homestead Act.
- Incendiaries: Persons who deliberately set fires, often with malicious intent.

- Inoperative: Not working or not functioning.
- Judge R.W.P. Muse: A judicial figure in Newton, whose contemporary reports and later reflections provide significant insight into the town's legal and social conditions.
- **Ratifying their engagements:** Formalizing or confirming their agreements to work, in this case, for the railroad contractor.
- **Rendezvous:** A meeting place, often prearranged.
- **Roughs:** A term used to describe ruffians, violent or disorderly individuals, or lawless characters.
- Sallied forth: To set out on a journey or an expedition.
- **Saintly town:** A description of Newton implying it was peaceful and virtuous, used by Judge Muse in an early report.
- **Short-order indictment:** The formal accusation of a person by a grand jury, typically required before a criminal trial.
- **U.S. belt:** Likely refers to a belt with a buckle or design associated with the U.S. government or military, possibly to lend an air of authority or legitimacy.

WWW. PRAIRIETALES .COM